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1.
Introduction

The Permanent Council forwarded to the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs the Annual Report of the Inter-American Juridical Committee for 2002 (CP/doc.3686/03) for such observations and recommendations as the Committee might deem pertinent to enable the Permanent Council to fulfill the provisions of Article 91.f of the Charter of the Organization of American States.

At its meeting on March 6, 2003, the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs received Dr. Brynmor Pollard, Chairman, and Dr. Carlos Manuel Vásquez, Vice Chairman, of the Inter-American Juridical Committee, who gave an oral presentation of the report.  

2.
Presentation of the Annual Report of the Inter-American Juridical Committee
Dr. Brynmor Pollard indicated that this was his first opportunity to address the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs in his capacity as Chairman of the Inter-American Juridical Committee, and that he did so accompanied by the Vice Chairman of the Inter-American Juridical Committee, in response to a request made by delegations of the member states in past years for the greatest possible number of members of the Inter-American Juridical Committee to be present when it presented its Annual Report.  He also indicated that the Inter-American Juridical Committee was always most willing to work together with the political organs of the Organization.

Dr. Brynmor Pollard reported that in 2002, the Inter-American Juridical Committee had held two regular meetings at its headquarters in Rio de Janeiro, in February-March and in August.  At the two said meetings, the Committee had considered the following matters:  the Inter-American Specialized Conference on Private International Law (CIDIP); preparation of a draft convention against racism and all forms of discrimination and intolerance; cartels and the competition law in the Americas; enhancement of justice administration in the Americas: access to justice; preparations for the celebrations to mark the 100th anniversary of the Inter-American Juridical Committee; the International Criminal Court; the Fifth Joint Meeting with the Legal Advisers of the Ministries of Foreign Affairs of the OAS Member States; possible measures additional to the Inter-American Convention against Corruption (Caracas); trafficking in firearms and decisions taken by the Inter-American Juridical Committee in this area; legal aspects of hemispheric security; law on information:  access to and protection of personal information and data; democracy in the inter-American system; inter-American cooperation against terrorism; study of the system for the promotion and protection of human rights in the inter-American system; and international abduction of minors by one of their parents.  He also reported that, at the thirty-second regular session of the General Assembly (Bridgetown, Barbados, June 2002), Dr. Luis Marchand, of Peru, and Dr. Alonso Gómez Robledo Verduzco, of Mexico, had been elected as new members of the Inter-American Juridical Committee for four-year terms; Dr. João Grandino Rodas, of Brazil had been reelected to another four-year term.

Dr. Pollard then referred to a number of items currently on the agenda of the Inter-American Juridical Committee.  He referred first to the topic of cartels in the context of competition law in the Americas, and indicated that, in October 2002, the Committee had forwarded a questionnaire on competition policies and cartels to the OAS member states and to different national agencies and institutions; based on its results, the Inter-American Juridical Committee was considering preparing a final report on the topic in 2003.

He also referred to the Fifth Joint Meeting with the Legal Advisers of the Ministries of Foreign Affairs of the OAS Member States, which he indicated would be held during the first week of August.  The central item for discussion would be the International Criminal Court.  He asked the delegations to take steps necessary to ensure the presence of their legal advisers at that meeting.

With respect to preparations for the celebrations to mark the 100th anniversary of the Inter-American Juridical Committee, Dr. Pollard referred to the action plan approved by the Inter-American Juridical Committee for holding this event and requested the greatest possible support from the Organization's political organs in promoting this activity as necessary.  He mentioned a commemorative book now being prepared and the network of agencies and institutions to be invited to the event.

Dr. Pollard then gave the floor to the Vice Chairman of the Inter-American Juridical Committee, Dr. Carlos Manuel Vázquez, who referred to the topic of CIDIP.  Dr. Vázquez indicated that the Committee was preparing a report pursuant to the mandate of the Permanent Council assigned in resolution CP/RES. 815 (1318/02) regarding applicable law and competency of international jurisdiction with respect to extracontractual civil liability, and that he hoped that the said report would be completed in 2003.

The Chairman of the Juridical Committee then took the floor again to describe a number of matters now concluded in the framework of the Inter-American Juridical Committee.  He indicated that a report had been prepared and forwarded, in March 2002, to the Permanent Council of the Organization on the preparation of a draft inter-American convention against racism and all forms of discrimination and intolerance.  He also referred to the adoption of the Inter-American Democratic Charter, which the Juridical Committee had helped to prepare, and the need to disseminate the Charter as widely as possible in the Hemisphere.

Dr. Pollard then reported on the Twenty-ninth International Law Course, held from August 5 to 30, 2002, a course organized each year by the Inter-American Juridical Committee and the Department of International Law of the OAS General Secretariat.  He indicated that the central topic of the course had been "Natural Resources, Energy, the Environment, and International Law" and that the course had been attended by 21 professors from several countries of the Americas and Europe, with 28 fellows selected from over 50 applicants, and seven other students defraying their own costs.  He said that the inaugural session had paid tribute to Dr. F. V. García Amador and that the central topic of the 2003 International Law Course would be "International Law, Peacekeeping, and International Security."  He requested support from all member states in financing the participation of a larger number of students and professors.  Lastly, he availed himself of the occasion to thank the Government of Brazil for its donation of the equivalent of US$15,000, made on December 31, 2002, to be used to implement a simultaneous interpretation service during the 2003 course, which would enable a larger number of students, especially from the Caribbean countries, to participate.

Lastly, the Chairman of the Inter-American Juridical Committee thanked the Government of Brazil for its efforts in obtaining the use of part of the facilities of the Itamaraty Palace for the Juridical Committee's offices and meeting center.  Dr. Pollard indicated that the move would take place later in the year and would enable the Committee to conduct its work in a much more conducive and suitable setting.  He also thanked all delegations present for their attention during the presentation of the Annual Report.

3.
Observations and recommendations by the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs

Following the presentation by the Chairman of the Inter-American Juridical Committee of the annual report on the Committee's activities in 2002, the following delegations took the floor:  Mexico, Brazil, Guyana, Grenada, Saint Kitts and Nevis, Canada, Costa Rica, United States, Venezuela, Chile, and Peru.

The various delegations present underscored the importance of the Inter-American Juridical Committee as a consultative body of the Organization for legal matters and for the inter-American system as a whole.  They thanked the Committee's Chairman and Vice Chairman for their interventions, highlighting the important work the Inter-American Juridical Committee had performed in the past year.  Several delegations noted that the Juridical Committee contributed in a concrete and useful way to the work of the Organization and underscored the need for close coordination with the OAS political organs in this connection.

With respect to the item on the preparation of a draft inter-American convention against racism and all forms of discrimination and intolerance, a number of delegations underscored the importance of continuing this work with a view to adopting a convention in this area.  They noted that a convention on this topic had to constitute an important contribution by the OAS to the international community, and that its provisions could not contradict those contained in other legal instruments, or establish standards lower than or similar to those already established, so as to avoid problems of interpretation or application with respect to other treaties already in force.  Other delegations expressed reservations about adopting such a convention within the inter-American system, as at present, no value would be added by doing so; they felt that efforts instead should be made to encourage ratification by member states of existing international conventions in this area.

On the item on cartels in the framework of competition law in the Americas, a number of delegations requested the Juridical Committee to express its views on the impact of this issue on the development of small Caribbean states, and how progress could be made with the process of harmonizing laws in this area.  Other delegations asked the Juridical Committee to address the subject of the external debt in this context, as well as the competencies of the international financial organizations and the effects of their activities on the fight against poverty.  Other delegations underscored the importance of cross-border effects in this area.

With respect to "CIDIP," some delegations underscored the important contribution of the Inter-American Juridical Committee to this process, and indicated that it was time to begin the preparatory work for the upcoming Conference (CIDIP-VII).

A number of delegations asked the Juridical Committee to continue its work on "enhancing justice administration systems in the Americas", and to consider the advisability of launching studies on the inter-American human rights system based on the system's legal instruments, i.e. the American Convention on Human Rights and the Statute and Rules of Procedure of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights and the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights.  Other delegations commended the Juridical Committee for its contribution to the process of adopting the Inter-American Democratic Charter, and pointed to a Committee resolution calling for the widest possible dissemination of this instrument in the Hemisphere.

With respect to the Course on International Law, several delegations commended the Committee on the decision to select "International law, peacekeeping, and international security" as the central theme for the course in 2003, given its topical nature and recent events within the United Nations.  They also commended the decision to pay tribute to the jurist Dr. Francisco García Amador, as part of the 2003 course, in recognition of his influence on the development of international law in the Americas.

A number of delegations acknowledged the importance of the International Criminal Court as the central topic for discussion at the Fifth Joint Meeting with the Legal Advisers of the Ministries of Foreign Affairs of the OAS Member States, and requested that it be accorded priority.  Other delegations expressed concern regarding the difficulties they face in sending representatives to this type of meeting.

The delegation of Brazil thanked the Chairman of the Juridical Committee for the information provided on the Committee's transfer of headquarters to the Itamaraty Palace, and urged that the funds saved under the heading of office space rental should be allocated to improving the organization of the International Law Course.  Several delegations, particularly those of Caribbean states, thanked the Government of Brazil for facilitating the work of the Juridical Committee and, in particular, for taking the steps necessary to improve the organization of the International Law Course by making it possible for a larger number of Caribbean students to participate through the installation of a simultaneous interpretation system for the course.

The delegation of Mexico requested that his statement, published and distributed as document CP/CAJP-2047/03, be placed on record.

Lastly, the Vice Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs thanked the Chairman of the Inter-American Juridical Committee, Dr. Brynmor Pollard, and the Vice Chairman of that Committee, Dr. Carlos Manuel Vásquez, for their presence.

4.
Conclusions and draft General Assembly resolution 
/
At its meeting on March 6, 2003, the Committee on Political and Juridical Affairs agreed to take note of the annual report of the Inter-American Juridical Committee on its activities in 2002 and to present to the Permanent Council this report, which contains the comments and recommendations made by the member states and agreed by the Committee.

Lastly, at its meeting of April 10, 2003, the Committee approved the draft resolution attached hereto, which it forwards to the Permanent Council for its consideration. 

……., 2003

APPENDIX

DRAFT RESOLUTION

ANNUAL REPORT OF THE INTER-AMERICAN JURIDICAL COMMITTEE
THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY,
BEARING IN MIND the mandates contained in resolution AG/RES. 1844 (XXXII-O/02), “Annual Report of the Inter-American Juridical Committee”;
HAVING SEEN the observations and recommendations of the Permanent Council on the Annual Report of the Inter-American Juridical Committee (CP/doc. . . . /03) and the presentation thereof given by the Chairman of the Juridical Committee, Dr. Brynmor T. Pollard; and

CONSIDERING:

That Article 54.f of the Charter of the Organization of American States establishes as one of the powers of the General Assembly to consider the observations and recommendations presented by the Permanent Council, in keeping with Article 91.f of the Charter, on the reports of the organs and entities of the Organization;

That Article 53 of the OAS Charter establishes the Inter-American Juridical Committee as one of the organs of the Organization; and 

That the Inter-American Juridical Committee presented its annual report to the Permanent Council, which has forwarded to the General Assembly its observations and recommendations thereon,

RESOLVES:
1.
To receive the annual report of the Inter-American Juridical Committee and to forward to the Committee the observations and recommendations made thereon by the Permanent Council of the Organization.
2.
To request the Inter-American Juridical Committee to continue to assist with the preparatory work for CIDIP-VII, to continue to support consultations with governmental and nongovernmental experts and, in particular, and to pursue its study of the topic of applicable law and competency of international jurisdiction with respect to extracontractual civil liability, assigned by the Permanent Council in resolution CP/RES. 815 (1318/02).


3.
To renew its request to the Inter-American Juridical Committee to further its studies on the subject of competition law in the context of the promotion of trade and integration in the Americas with a view to including the results of those studies in its next annual report, bearing in mind the efforts already under way in the Organization and in other international forums.

4.
To encourage the Inter-American Juridical Committee to continue to promote regular joint meetings with the legal advisers at the ministries of foreign affairs of OAS member states; and to note with satisfaction the decision to hold the fifth such joint meeting during the Juridical Committee’s regular meeting in August 2003.

5.
To request the Inter-American Juridical Committee, in accordance with its mandates, to add to its work agenda the pertinent recommendations of the Meetings of Ministers of Justice or of Ministers or Attorneys General of the Americas (REMJA-IV) in order closely to monitor progress in their implementation.

6.
To underscore once again the importance of holding the Course on International Law, organized each year by the Inter-American Juridical Committee and the OAS General Secretariat, and to highlight the importance of the availability of a simultaneous interpretation system throughout for the Course and of increasing the number and amount of OAS fellowship awards, urging the member states also to consider the possibility of paying directly for the participation of students and professors from their own countries.

7.
To recognize the Inter-American Juridical Committee and the General Secretariat for their work in publishing the lectures given during the Course on International Law, held each year in Rio de Janeiro, and in publishing the thematic series that bring them together, and to recommend that consideration be given to the possibility of issuing those publications in the official languages of the Organization.
8.
To reaffirm the need to maintain close contact between the Inter-American Juridical Committee and the political organs of the Organization, in particular, the Permanent Council, and to recommend that the Committee continue to focus its efforts on the issues indicated to it as being of priority concern to the Organization.

9.
To request the Inter-American Juridical Committee to continue the preparations for the celebrations to mark its 100th anniversary, to be held in 2006.
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�.	It should be noted that the attached draft resolution was discussed at some length in the informal consultation meetings of the Chairman of the CAJP on draft resolutions related to General Assembly mandates.  Those meetings were held on March 21 and 25, and April 4 and 7, 2003.





